6TH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF 

DE MONTFORT UNIVERSITY STUDENTS’ UNION LIMITED
TUESDAY, 3rd DECEMBER 2013 AT 5PM

ROOM 3.05, HUGH ASTON BUILDING
AGENDA

Welcome

1. An overview of the Impact Report
2. “Your DSU’’

3. An overview of the Question of the Month, Caitlin Bloom 

The bits we need to do... presented by Ian Warrington, President
4. Apologies
5. Minutes from the Annual General Meeting held Tuesday 4 December 2012
6. Matters arising 
The reason you’re here...Part One

7. Constitutional Changes, presented by Chris Mutton, Vice President Student Activities 
8. Policy Update, presented by Sarah Lister, Vice President Welfare 
9. Appointments, presented by Caitlin Bloom, Deputy President Education

Auditors Appointment of Trustees (External & Student)

10. An overview of DSU’s accounts, presented by Ian Warrington
Your turn to ask us...

11.  ‘’What we’re doing...’’  Questions to Executive Officers 
The reason you’re here...Part Two...We need your input and more stuff to tell you

12.  Personal Tutors, presented by Ian Warrington 

13.  Your thoughts on the Campus Centre Development, led by Ian Warrington and Max Mcloughlin, Chief Executive Officer 
14.  Introducing “Our Plan”  DSU’s Long-Term Ambitions and Nine Key Aims – Exec 

Minutes of Annual General Meeting

Tues 3rd December 2013 5pm, 
Room 3.05, Hugh Aston Building
	
	 
	ACTION

	
	PRESENT

Ian Warrington (Chair, IW), Caitlin Bloom (Deputy President Education, CB), Chris Mutton (Vice President Student Activities, CM), Alice Wilson (Vice President Media & Communications, AW), Sarah Lister (Vice President Welfare, SL)
Student Reps

Course Reps

Student Officers

Societies

Sports Teams

Faculty of Art & Design

Faculty of Business & Law

Faculty of Health & Life Sciences

Faculty of Humanities

Faculty of Technology

Front Runners 

Miscellaneous 

IN ATTENDANCE
Max McLoughlin (CEO), Paula Heneghan (Accountant), Vicky Hossack (Membership Services Manager), Colina Wright (Student Voice Manager), Ben Atkins (Course Reps), Craig Simpkin (Student Voice), Lila Raiborde (Finance Manager).
	

	1.
	AN OVERVIEW OF THE IMPACT REPORT
A Presentation to the membership showing key outcomes from the Impact Report was shown.
The ‘Do Something Unforgettable’ video was shown at the start of the meeting as a reminder about how great and diverse an organisation DSU is. Available here: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xKXDVnvyXPM

	NONE

	2.
	“YOUR DSU’’

IW introduced the Executive team to the membership and announced that the membership were free to use Twitter throughout the meeting and that questions and comments would be raised during the meeting.


	NONE

	3.

	AN OVERVIEW OF QUESTION OF THE MONTH, Caitlin Bloom 

CB explained the Question of the Month cards which each member had been given on arrival and asked the membership to complete this month’s question before they leave.  CB asked if the membership had seen the Question of the month before and a handful raised their hands.  CB explained that the aim is to get 1,000 responses each month.

CB explained the Question of the month asks what the membership wants to see at their Students’ Union and that the responses will form part of the plans for the new Students’ Union Building.  CB asked if the membership were aware that they were automatically members of the Students’ Union.  The majority of those present raised their hands in agreement.


	NONE

	4.
	APOLOGIES

IW announced that apologies had been received from some DSU Societies.  IW thanked those present for attending and whilst he acknowledged that attendance had been made mandatory for Sports and Societies those attending are there to check the SU is doing what it should be doing and so are invaluable to the SU.


	NONE

	5.
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING
IW confirmed minutes of the previous AGM held on Tuesday 4th December 2012 had been online on the DSU website for 10 days and asked if there were any questions.  No questions were raised
The minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record.

	NONE

	6.
	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING
IW confirmed the matter arising from the previous meeting minutes were:-

· Food provision on Campus – The previous policy had been left to lapse by Student Council.  IW is on the Metis Group who are in charge of the Campus development and they will ensure that food provision is properly picked up.

· Constitutional review – IW and MM will cover this and this is also on AGM the agenda and part of the strategic plan.

	NONE

	7.
8.

9.

10.
	BUSINESS OF THE MEETING

Constitutional changes Sports and Societies, Chris Mutton VP Student Activities)
CM outlined the Constitutional changes proposed for Sports and Societies had been required as previously Sports and Societies were combined in one policy and so they needed to be separated due to the differences in these groups.  CM gave an outline of the main policy changes and explained that funding for Sports clubs will be looked at and the current method revised.  This will include looking at elite performance and also who attends training sessions and numbers of members in each Sport Club as well as the costs involved in each sport.  

IW requested a vote be taken to approve the constitutional changes. 

For: 145
Against: 3
Abstentions: 0

With 145 votes, the changes to the policy were approved. 

Policy Update, Sarah Lister (VP Welfare)
SL explained that Student Council had previously passed the new policy which outlines expected behaviour of attendees at conference and pre conference actions and training required.
SL welcomed any questions on the NUS conference policy.  No questions were raised.
SL also outlined updates to Student Engagement Policy along with the Sport Facilities policy which required update due to the new Gym.  Also the Representative Educational Understanding policy has now lapsed as the new course rep training is in place.
SL welcomed any questions.  No questions were raised.
Appointments, Caitlin Bloom (DP Education)
CB outlined the appointments to the trustees in the year and the resignation of one external Trustee, Gary Love.  CB explained that DSU are currently going through an appointment process for 2 new external trustees.  

CB asked for a vote to appoint new auditors and explained DSU will be seeking new auditors for the next financial year.  The majority of voters agreed to the appointment of new auditors. For the avoidance of doubt this was revisited again at the end of the meeting, ensuring the membership agreed that DSU could look to appoint new auditors
CM responded to some tweets that had been made during the meeting:-

Music Society – have asked for new drum kits and audio systems.  AW confirmed they will be bought but they need to apply to the development fund.  AW explained the Music Society could also work with DMU and lobby for new equipment.

An overview of the accounts, Ian Warrington (President)
IW introduced a 7 minute video outlining the accounts for the year ended 31st July 2013 together with the budget for the year ended 31st July 2014 and the affiliations of the Union.
IW welcomed questions on the film.  

Question: (Ben Glover, Software Engineering, Demon animation): Why is the Students’ Union making a loss but projecting more money in the future budget?

Answer (IW):  Lots of the loss for the year was due to a one off cost eg the restructure required within Commercial as a management position was removed.  Also the budgeting process is much better this year.  The bar industry has trailed off and also £9k fees have affected trade.  DSU now know the effect of the £9k fees and how this affects the student’s pockets much better and have better budgets now in place.  

Question (student):  How do you allocate the money?

Answer (IW):  We look at the budgets of the different departments and also Student Engagement within those departments and negotiate with DMU to save money in some areas or get more money from DMU for other areas.

IW asked for approval of the 2013/14 budgets.

For: 109
Against: 40
Abstentions: 14

IW noted that the budgets had been approved.

	Changes approved

Appointment of new auditors approved
2014 Budget approved

	11.
	YOUR TURN TO ASK

WHAT WE’RE DOING – Questions to Executive Officers 

IW explained that each Executive Officer would outline what they had been doing since they came into office in July 2013 and ask for any questions.  
IW outlined he has been involved in 2 main projects.

1. DMU Global – making this accessible to all.  IW stated he was proud to say that students can access all areas if they wish

2. Metis Group – Campus Development.  The first steps to demolish the old SU have begun.  DMU have confirmed the SU will have the bottom floor of the Campus Centre Building by 2016 ish and have funds available to develop the ground floor space.

Question (student): Will this be in addition to what is already downstairs?

Answer (IW) – only the Lobby and DSU shop belong to the SU.  Chartwells have a contract for all the other shops downstairs and are in control of all food provision there.  The ground floor will change to how it is now.

Question (student):  DMU Global looks interesting but lots of students don’t know about it

Answer (IW): The official launch is yet to take place.  It is still in pilot stage but there will be lots of info to follow.  IW urged all students to consider taking part.

Question (student).  Post graduate students have difficulty accessing the library in the summer months and also coffee shops are closed down.  Can’t get access to library papers.

Answer (IW); An interesting question and will be raised at Metis Group.  Metis are planning a 24/7 campus to alleviate such issues and a campaign for this would be a good idea.

Question (student):  What is happening with John Sandford?

Answer (IW):  After the SRA conference this opened the eyes of DMU regarding what the building could be used for.  It may still be used for Sports eg Dance, Squash etc.  DSU urge DMU to keep the space and utilise it for students.
Question (Lucy, Sociology):  What will they do for dance rehearsals?

Answer (IW):  The Exec Board will look at this and how space is booked.  Also looking at use of the PACE building also.  Expect some good news soon.

CB – Twitter post has been received asking for a Post Office at DSU.  CB responded this can be looked into for the new building.

CB outlined her involvement in clearing, Fresher’s, and HEAR.  CB outlined that HEAR will be for under graduates only and will show academic and non-academic involvement.

CB Welcomed any questions

Question (Jaya):  If you have previously been a course rep will that be noted on HEAR?

Answer (CB): Yes if you are on the DSU database.

Question (Hazel, English and Media):  Will it be opt in or out?

Answer (CB):  Opt out

Question (Alice, Science):  Do students get to see there HEAR reports in advance?

Answer (CB):  There is a review period before the reports are produced to enable checks for accuracy only.

Question (Kirstin):  Why not postgraduates?

Answer (CB):  The governments currently only requires under grads but eventually this will be for post grads too.

Question (Laura, Taekwondo):  Will this link with Square mile?

Answer (CB):  Students will need to log square mile volunteering with DSU, only the things logged will appear on HEAR.

Question (Amelia):  Will external volunteering be on HEAR?

Answer (CB):  Only those things logged at DSU will appear so log all volunteering to ensure it appears on HEAR.

CM outlined some of the tweets being received;

Constitutional changes – are recreational sports not still competitive?

Answer (CM): no – there are some sports still considered Societies to try and remove the competitive element.

Tweet: CM outlined there were a number of tweets regarding funding and outlined that as DSU have made a loss this year DSU do need to tighten our belts and there is not as much money around as last year.  DSU is trying to ensure money is divided out fairly eg to those who take an active part and also to develop some sports who have been identified as able to do better with more support.  Pitches were on CM manifesto but DMU priority is on other areas within the Campus development and pitches are not currently a priority.  CM will keep lobbying.

CM outlined his work on Fresher’s week, Sports and Societies.  CM is BUCs East Midlands Student Chair.  Also working on Graduate Champions and has found the experience very positive.

CM welcomed any questions

Question (Elliott):  Any development on the New College pitches?

Answer (CM):  This has fallen through as the New College didn’t actually own the lease to the land that was going to be built on.

Remark (Student):  Older Societies need to be organised and ensure things are handed over to new members who join year on year.  There are lots of new societies at DSU.  New and old should both be treated fairly.

Question (student):  Is there more control over Societies money going missing?

Answer (CM):  DSU will look into this.  Societies money is not going missing but Societies should get in touch with DSU if they need some info.

Question (Tom, Jiu Jitsu):  Why can’t people who train get associate membership?

Answer (CM):  There is now an application process in place to decide and tighten up on who attends training and how to get associate membership.

Question (Tom):  Why is it so hard to get hold of people at DSU?  Why are queries not dealt with quicker?

Answer (IW):  This will be looked at with the new constitution.  There are lots of staff at DSU ready to help so make sure you ask at DSU and you will be assisted.

AW outlined her main areas of work had been:-

1. Social Media Campaign 

2. Demon media 18th birthday celebrations.  150 alumni and present members attending a successful celebration.  

AW welcomed any questions.  No questions were raised.

Sarah Lister outlined her main areas of work had been:-

1. Mental Health Campaign

2. Stop smoking clinic

3. Security for those walking to DSU on a Wednesday evening

SL welcomed any questions.  No questions were raised.

	NONE

	12.


	PERSONAL TUTORS, Ian Warrington
The Executive officers asked the membership to help them with some market research questions.
IW asked for all students to stand up to assist and then asked them to:-

· sit down if they had never met their personal tutor
· sit down if you have only met them once
· sit down if you have met them once but not regularly.  
IW noted a large number of students had sat down with only a handful remaining.

Statement (Gabriel):  Students are not sure why they have a personal tutor.
Statement (Jad, Business and Law):  I know who my personal tutor is but actually go to other lecturers with queries and concerns.

Statement (Georgie, Sociology):  I know my personal tutor as a lecturer but not as a personal tutor

IW:  All students should have a 1:1 with their personal tutor on a regular basis in the first term this could be formal 1:1s but also group sessions.

Statement (Hazel, Eng Lit and Media, course rep):  Course reps should know who each student’s personal tutor is then they can advise students of who they are.

Statement (Alisha, performing arts):  My personal tutor time is when I am in lectures.
Question (Eng land and lit student):  Can we change our personal tutors?  Do we have to keep the same one for 3 years?

Answer (CB):  DSU will look into this.

Question (student):  Why is the SU being built in 2016 not now?

Answer (IW):  Chartwells already hold a contract in place and will remain in the Campus Centre until after the Fletcher Tower is complete as then they will move into Fletcher.  


	NONE


	13.
	YOUR THOUGHTS ON THE CAMPUS CENTRE DEVELOPMENT, Ian Warrington and Max McLoughlin

IW showed the membership slides of architect’s plans as to how the SU could look in 2016 and outlined ideas including Skype pods and soft space for students.

Question (student):  Is there any room for study areas to meet with people from outside DMU who are helping students with their work?

Answer (IW):  There are plans for plenty of student soft spaces.

IW went on to ask the membership some questions and asked for students to vote with either their red or green card to show which they preferred.  The questions were:-

· Bookable space or open space in the new SU?

Students voted in the majority for open space

Should Sports , Societies and Volunteering staff offices be

· Upstairs or downstairs?

Students voted in the majority for Upstairs

Should the Lobby

· Go or stay?

The result was close but the result was stay

· Should the venue be smaller or larger

Students voted in the majority for larger

Should the Spar Shop

· Go or stay?

Students voted in the majority for the Spar to go

Should food provision be

· Fast food or sit down meal?

The result was a tie

· Starbucks or Costa?

The result was close but Costa won

· Branded food provision or Union Catering?

The result was a tie

Should the union be

· Alcoholic or non-alcoholic

Students voted in the majority for alcoholic

Should the new SU have

· Seats or sofas

Students voted in the majority for sofas


	Responses to be used for new building plans

	14.
	INTRODUCING ‘OUR PLAN’ DSU’S LONG-TERM AMBITIONS AND NINE KEY AIMS, Executive Team
IW outlined the new strategic plan and the executive team outlined the main aims and how DSU aim to achieve these including Amplify student voice, Activities you love, Advice and support, Your social space, Student led media, Shape your future, Clear at communicating, Trust your Union and Heart of Campus.

	NONE

	15.


	CLOSE
CB gave a summary and notice of the upcoming elections and the positions available including part time positions and external and student trustees.

	NONE


